
 
 
 
 

LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 1972 
 

NOTICE OF ANNUAL PARISH MEETING 
 
 

 
NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN THAT 
 
The Annual Parish Meeting for Rolleston on Dove will be held at the Old Grammar School Room, 
adjacent to St Mary’s Church, Church Road, Rolleston on Dove DE13 9BE on Monday 24 April 2023 
at 7.30pm. 
 
Local Government electors for the Parish will be entitled to vote at the Meeting which will be open 
to the public.  
 
The business to be transacted at the Meeting will be as follows: 
 
 
1. Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 25 April 2022 (Enclosure 1) 
 
2. Matters arising from the previous minutes 
 
3. Chair’s welcome and review of parish activities 
 
4. Borough Councillor’s report 
 
5. County Councillor’s report 
 
6. Reports from village organisations (Enclosure 2) 

 
7. Open Forum: Questions / comments from parishioners 
 
         
 
Councillor Clare Stewart         
Chairman 2022-23 
 
11 April 2023 

Rolleston on Dove 
Parish Council 

 
Clerk: Mrs Mary Danby BA (Hons) 

32 Hillcrest Rise 
BURNTWOOD 

WS7 4SH                    
              

   Mobile: 07908 545412 (Office hours)                  
   Email: rollestonpc@outlook.com 

https://rollestonondovepc.co.uk                  
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Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting 
Held at the Old Grammar School Room, Church Road, Rolleston on Dove 

On Monday 25 April 2022 commencing at 7.30pm 
 

Present 
Councillor Stewart (in the Chair) 
Councillors Appleby, Houston, Robson, Sanderson, Sharples and Toon 
T Foster, Rolleston Cricket Club 
 
1. Minutes 

The Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 21 May 2019 were taken as read, approved as a correct 
record and signed by the Chairman. 

 
2. Matters arising 

None raised. 
 
3. Welcome 

Councillor Stewart welcomed everyone to the meeting.  
 

4. Chair’s review of parish activities 
Writing this review for the Annual Parish Meeting of 2022 has provided an opportunity to reflect 
on the last couple of years since the previous meeting held in 2019. The meetings for 2020 and 
2021 had to be cancelled as did many other village activities. These years have been challenging, 
often difficult and leave us all a legacy of profound impacts, some of which are either just being 
or indeed yet to be felt. Over the two years there has also been great determination and 
resilience displayed within the village as organisations including the Parish Council, businesses, 
schools and residents endeavoured to maintain some sort of normality where possible.  
 
We are fortunate to live in a lovely village with open spaces and facilities to enjoy such as 
Craythorne playing fields, Tafflands, the Jubilee Orchard, The Croft, various play areas, the Jinny 
Trail and other well used footpaths. There are many village organisations that were determined 
to keep their village activities running where possible, and the thanks of the Parish Council goes 
to all those volunteers. Without their tireless work and dedication to making things happen the 
village would have been a very different place during that time. The Parish Council also thanks 
the village establishments and schools who somehow managed to survive and keep going 
despite several shutdowns by displaying great ingenuity and putting in a lot of hard work.  
 
For the Parish Council it has been two years of progress, change, some frustrations and many 
opportunities. 
 
In January 2021 Steve McManus stepped down from the role as Chair, being replaced by Clare 
Stewart and Steve Sanderson as Vice Chairman. A huge vote of thanks to Steve for successfully 
leading the Parish Council into the world of online meetings back in 2020 so ensuring it 
continued to operate and deliver services to the best of its ability. Also we thank him for his 
robust and strong chairmanship handling matters during the difficult lockdown period with some 
associated anti-social behaviour that sadly occurred in our open spaces. 
 
Some of the many highlights of 2020 and 2021 are:  
Approval of the important revised Neighbourhood Development Plan that offers us at least 
some protection over planning matters that may impact us.  
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A program of improvement and much needed tree works / maintenance on Tafflands and the 
Jinny Trail. 
 
The resurfacing of Craythorne playing fields car park that was done as part of the compensation 
for the location of the SCC road works compound located there during the delivery of long 
awaited flooding mitigation measures and road surfacing.  
 
Installation of replacement benches and large play equipment maintenance on Tafflands. 
 
In addition, with gratefully received help from TREATS, a play tractor has been located in 
Tafflands which has been much enjoyed! 
 
Installation of the Blacksmiths’ gate near the village blacksmiths’ anvil on the Spread Eagle Island 
and an information board (thanks to Clive Baker for designing this) sited opposite these historic 
items, along with the stepped plinth of a memorial to the horse “Poet” owned by Sir Oswald 
“John Bull” Mosley 4th Baronet.  
 
Thanks to the Civic Trust for their village improvements which include the creation of a delightful 
wildflower meadow outside the Jubilee orchard and for their monthly litter picking and also for 
its continued financial contributions towards the planting of the troughs on Burnside. 
 
The Jubilee Orchard continues to provide delicious fruit for the village and really is looking good 
with tree maintenance planned in this year. Thanks for all the donations and help and to Cllr 
Mike Robson for leading this.  
 
The Station Heritage Group has also continued their outstanding work in maintaining and 
ongoing improvements to the station end of the Jinny Trail. The spring flowers on the platform 
areas this year have brought an abundance of colour making it a pleasure to walk along.  
  
Friends of Brook Hollows Group is now firmly established with a group of extremely dedicated 
volunteers meeting regularly. It is fantastic to see the transformation happening there as areas 
are opened up, overgrown vegetation and invasive species are removed and muddy paths are 
improved with chippings. In conjunction with the work and investment by TTTV and ESBC Open 
Spaces team, especially around the waterfall area, Brook Hollows is returning to its former glory 
and will no doubt be much enjoyed by residents. More to follow …!  
 
It is very also positive that RoDSEC has decided to continue albeit in a slightly different form, 
focusing on holding small events. 
 
Looking to the future - opportunities and challenges 
Looking ahead the Parish Council has a number of exciting projects that are in the process of 
moving forward. These include: 
 
 Creation of a Platinum Jubilee orchard (with thanks for the generous donation of fruit trees) 
 Installation of a Platinum Jubilee bench on the Croft for all to enjoy 
 Compost bins (funded by a County Council climate change fund) for distribution to residents  
 Further tree management on the Jinny trail  
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 Whilst footpaths and stiles around the village are predominantly on private land the Parish 
Council will actively continue to work with landowners to maintain, repair and replace these 
well used trails for all to enjoy  

 Monies paid to the village for the development on College fields provide a major opportunity 
to focus on much needed improvements to play areas and outside projects in the vicinity of 
the development. Such projects include a younger children’s play area at Meadow View, 
complete replacement of the broken railings around the Craythorne playing fields car park 
area (with free labour provided by the SCC contractors as a further part of the compensation 
for the compound location, improvements to Tafflands footpaths with woodland flowers, 
bird and bat boxes  

 Also discussions are taking place over how best to replace the old changing facility at 
Craythorne playing field  
 

The Parish Council has a full council as we welcomed three new councillors during the last year. 
Together with the longer serving councillors, the strong links with other village organisations and 
the Parish Council contractors, this will all really help maintain delivery of Parish Council services 
to a high standard for the village in these times of increased pressure on public funding.  

 
5. Borough Councillor’s report 

Councillor Toon said that it had been a busy year. The regeneration of the Washlands had created a lot of 
interest, as had the proposed move of the Library to the Market Hall which the council had agreed not to 
progress. The Market Hall is a Listed building and needs a lot of work done to it, including the roof and funds 
are being sourced to see this work done. ESBC are looking to get more traders into the Market Hall and it is 
looking to have more functions held there to raise more income in the future. 
 
She was most pleased to see the Brook Hollows project progressing and said that she hoped that the lake 
would be dredged as part of the works. She said that the Friends of Brook Hollows were doing a good job. 
 
Planning issues continue around the village and enforcement has been difficult. 
 
Councillor George Allen had been elected as the new Leader of ESBC; Councillor Hudson would be the new 
Mayor and Councillor Sylvester the new Deputy Mayor. 
 
Councillor Toon said that the coming year would be her last year as a Councillor as she would be standing 
down in May 2023 from both the Borough and Parish councils. 
 

6. County Councillor’s report 
The County Council has had a busy twelve months in the village delivering the much needed 
road resurfacing and flood prevention scheme on Beacon Road, School Lane, Chapel Lane and 
the adjoining section of Station Road. The comments I have received during the works were very 
positive in terms of the professionalism of the work crews and I think it is fair to say they have 
done a good quality job. I think we will all wait a few winters before we draw any conclusions on 
the flood prevention works but certainly they appear to have worked well this winter. 
 
We are awaiting the implementation of the new parking restrictions in the same area of the 
village which are aimed at improving the situation around the school and dealing with some 
other “hotspots” where inconsiderate parking creates problems for residents and these should 
be in place during June. 
 
The build-out on Dovecliff Road should also be moved to its final position in the summer. This is 
following a review of the positioning which I think we all can see is still not in the best location. 
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The engineers who dealt with the repositioning attempted to minimise the loss of parking spaces 
but this clearly has not worked so following consultation with nearby residents the build-out will 
move to the brow of the hill. This will be done at no further cost to the taxpayer. 
 
I am also waiting for confirmation that Station Road will be included in the road resurfacing 
programme this year. The road is a priority in the county-wide resurfacing programme but 
unfortunately, the Department for Transport has seen fit to cut Staffordshire’s highways grant 
by one-third which has dramatically reduced the number of projects that can be delivered so 
while I am hopeful this will happen I cannot promise it at this time. 
 
Outside of the world of highways, I was delighted to be asked to join the governing body of John 
of Rolleston since the last annual Parish meeting. Having previously been the Cabinet Member 
for Education for the County it has been very pleasing to see the quality and ambition the school 
displays along with a highly nurturing approach, something recently confirmed by the visit of 
OFSTED, whose official report we look forward to receiving. 
 
Agreed That Councillor White be thanked for the work he has done for the village over the 
last three years. 

 
7. Reports of village organisations 
7.1 St Mary’s PCC 

The PCC has continued to hold regular meetings over the last three years on Zoom or in person 
depending on the restrictions in place. 
 
Of the outstanding issues reported at the AGM in May 2019, the steps through the Lychgate 
were modified to improve access with hand rails added for safety, a survey of the surface water 
drains identified a blocked soakaway under the York stone path, jet washing cleared the 
blockage but this will recur at some point and investigations are ongoing to find an alternative 
solution, the condition of the wall on the east and west sides of the church yard is monitored 
regularly and will be inspected as part of our Quinquennial inspection later in the year. 
 
On 20th March 2020, the Church was closed for public services and the OGSR closed for meetings 
and events. On Sunday the 22nd March the Communion service was live streamed on Facebook 
from the Rectory kitchen using a mobile phone. We moved back into church with appropriate 
Covid procedures as soon as we were allowed. The Sunday service continues to be streamed on 
Zoom and Facebook but now with more sophisticated equipment donated to the church. A 
difficult time for us were the restrictions on congregation size at funerals. 
 
Despite the restrictions on meeting in groups even outdoors we were able to mark the 
anniversaries of  VE Day, VJ Day, Armistice and Remembrance Sunday last year in church but 
with a reduced congregation. 

 
In the summer of 2021 we had a display of over 30 Banners from the various village 
organisations postponed from Advent weekend 2020 and then at the end of November the 
same organisations participated in our decorated tree festival. It has been good to see the 
resurgence of village activities and we look forward to the events of the Jubilee weekend.  
 

7.2 Rolleston Civic Trust 
This has been a very busy year for the Civic Trust. We began it by creating our first ever Wild 
Flower Garden at the top of Knowles Hill. This created a welcome splash of summer colour to 
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the area outside the Orchard and we hope that this will become a regular annual feature in the 
village. 
 
In April we ran our first ever Easter Bunny Treasure Hunt which involved placing pictures of a 
dozen well-known rabbits on lamp posts around the village, giving children various clues to help 
them locate them all. This proved to be hugely popular not only within the village but from the 
surrounding area as we received over 160 entries to the prize draw with some coming from as 
far as Swadlincote. The activity raised £140 for the Blue Cross Animal Shelter and will definitely 
be repeated this year. 
 
Obviously, a lot of our activities were restricted because of the pandemic and our monthly 
meetings for members became virtual meetings on Zoom. At least we were still able to offer 
members a talk on a monthly basis with interesting talks by Dave Hollis, Robert Mee and Clive 
Baker. In July we were able to resume our talks in person with Malcolm Goode, Chris Copp and 
Blue Cross coming to talk to us on a variety of subjects. In October we were treated to a 
fascinating talk by ex-village resident Rodney Paul who packed out the Cricket Club with a talk 
about his hero, Ernest Shackleton. 
 
The Committee decided to give the 2020 Civic Trust Award to The Jinnie public house. This was 
because of their much appreciated efforts to remain open and offer food and hot drinks from 
their outdoor stall throughout the lockdown periods. 
 
Also new for 2021 was the creation of a regular litter picking group that meets on the last 
Saturday of every month at Craythorne Road Car Park. Volunteer numbers have varied 
considerably during the year but it has been good to see various families with young children 
turning up to help keep our village clean. 
 
On the first Sunday of every month the ‘Friends of Brook Hollows’ meet. We have over 20 
volunteers who turn up when they can to do conservation work within Brook Hollows. Our work 
is funded through the Transforming the Trent Valley (TTTV) initiative using National Lottery 
funding. We have purchased tools to use on site and many of the volunteers have undergone 
training in everything from First Aid to Water Safety.  
 
Visitors to the spinney will notice that we have laid a lot of wood chip on the paths to help keep 
down the mud. This has been donated by a local tree services company and will be an ongoing 
project for the volunteers. Our other tasks have involved cutting back the non-native Snowberry, 
which dominates parts of the woodland and removing small self-set trees that are growing in the 
wrong place. We have cleared an area near the middle bridge and we will be planting Bluebells 
and wild flower seeds in this area in April. We received a donation of 1000 snowdrops and these 
were planted by the lower lake in February. 
 
The Summer months will see the volunteers busy removing the invasive Himalayan Balsam by 
the watercourses and there will be two information boards being installed, one on the history of 
the site and one detailing the wildlife. In addition, a wooden ‘totem’ sign is being installed with a 
sculpture of an eagle on top that will welcome visitors at the entrance by The Lawns. 
 
Future plans are for the installation of more benches, a bird hide/screen at the far end of the 
woodland, an eagle sculpture trail and the creation of an educational area with wooden log 
seats as well as the ongoing maintenance and care of the woods. 
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In October last year, the Civic Trust were immensely saddened by the news that our Rollestonian 
editor, Lesley Bayston, had passed away. Lesley had been a stalwart of many village 
organisations and had been our editor for a number of years. She will be sorely missed. 
 
In November 2021 the Trust organised our first ever Wine Tasting Evening. The sold out event at 
the Rolleston Club was enjoyed by everyone who attended, even though not all the wines were 
liked by everyone! The event raised well over £400 which the Trust will be re-investing in the 
village, probably with a bench in a suitable position. 
 
In December we were approached by the Parish Council to take on the role of putting up and 
decorating the village Christmas tree outside the Almshouses. With the help of experienced old 
hands like John Phillips and some of our newer and younger volunteers from the ‘Friends’ group 
this feat was achieved successfully and we were immediately rewarded by a fall of snow that 
made the decorated tree look a picture. 
The Civic Trust continues to take an active role in planning matters within the village. We are 
always asked for our approval or otherwise of building or garden alterations. We take this role 
very seriously and comment on most of the cases brought before us. One of our principal 
concerns is the loss of green space for housing, despite the existence of the village plan which 
was created to try and prevent this. We will continue to fight against these building projects 
where we feel they are detrimental to the future of our community. 
 
The Civic Trust has done its best to try and maintain and add to our membership over the last 
twelve months. We have been posting ‘Welcome Packs’ through the doors of all new residents 
to the village which contain a copy of the Rollestonian, walks around the village, the Parish 
Council Directory and leaflets promoting the Trust’s activities. As a result, we have now recruited 
several families as new members. 
 
Your Civic Trust has plans to build upon the work we have achieved over the past twelve months 
and want to introduce some further activities later in the year to try to keep as many people 
involved in our community work as possible. 
 
Tim Salmon, Chairperson 
 

7.3 1st Rolleston Scout Group  
The lighter nights and the with the summer on the way the Scout group is busy planning and 
training ready for camps and a vast array of activities and events planned for this year.  

 
The Scout group now consists of two Beaver colonies (6–8 years), two Cub packs (8-10.5 years) 
and two Scout troops (10.5-14 years) boys and girls. In addition to the group, we host one of the 
district Explorer units (14–18 years). All these sections combined make up well over 220 young 
people meeting at RSG HQ every week from the village and the surrounding area. We are the 
biggest group in the district and one of the largest in the UK and for this we as a village should be 
very proud. 

 
The fact that we have a large group is purely down to the dedication on over 35 uniformed 
leaders, a proactive management team of 12 and parent helpers that make the group what it is. 

 
The downside to this is that we have a waiting list of over 50 young people who cannot access 
the group because we are full. This is a factor that we are looking at constantly, but we won’t 
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sacrifice large sections as this will lead to a drop in the quality, delivery, and level of Scouting 
that we provide. 

 
As you may have seen phase one of the HQ build is now complete and, in this regard, I invite you 
all to an open afternoon on Saturday 14th May to have a look round the new extension to see 
what we have achieved and our plans for Phase 2. 
 
The new rooms are used by the group over 95% of the time but when it’s not used by us, we 
have been able to welcome local groups and classes to use the venue. This has long been a main 
driver for me for the group to be as approachable as possible and an integral part of the village. 

 
Become a Rolleston VIP 
Our events are all up and running for this year and we strongly thank the village for allowing us 
to deliver them. I know all of them are not to everyone’s taste but over that year we do try to 
cater for the whole village. All information regarding our events is on the website but here is a 
reminder of the dates confirmed at the moment for this year. 

 
This is a no brainer if you are a regular patron of a Rolleston Scouts event, and you want to make 
a difference to your community: 
 
• You are guaranteed standard entry to all our events. 
• You can buy additional tickets 24 hrs before they are on general release. 
• Your name will be engraved on a plaque to acknowledge your commitment to Rolleston 

Scout Group 
• And you get your FULL INVESTMENT BACK! 

 
So why are we doing this? 
We have now completed the first phase of the new build at your Scout Headquarters. 
The upstairs meeting room is now open and used extensively by Beavers, Cubs, Scouts and many 
external community groups, classes, and organisations. The leaders room extension, together 
with the additional storage area, is complete, with the toilets to be completed very soon. 

 
The second phase will see the marquee dismantled and a new permanent steel structure take its 
place, which can be used all year round. The current marquee can only be left up in the summer 
and autumn months. 

 
We need to raise over £60,000 to complete this. Our plan is to use the capital raised by the VIP 
ticket scheme. We would love to be in the position where we can achieve this in the next few 
months. 

 
Tickets cost £550 each or two for £1000. There are two options:  
 
• You gift the money, and the ticket remains active for 15 years 

                                                    OR 
• We repay the loan in FULL, and the ticket is cancelled on repayment. We aim to repay the 

loan within 10 years. 
 
We remain a staunch supporter of village life and all other events and are working very closely 
with the team from the Transport Festival to support them where we can. 
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Thank you to you all for the support you have shown the Group and we will continue to do our 
best to be an asset to the village. 
 
Graham Jacks 
 

7.4 RoDSEC 
At the RoDSEC AGM on 9th March 2021 the position of Chairman became vacant. This followed 
13 years of exemplary chairmanship by John Phillips who’s dynamism and enthusiasm took us on 
a journey of celebration and achievement for the Village.  
 
The Zoom meeting of RoDSEC Committee held on 27th April 2021 concluded that RoDSEC should 
not put on any large events and that they postpone any decision until the next meeting when 
hopefully they could meet in person. Without a Chairperson RoDSEC would remain rudderless 
until the next meeting that was due to be held on 7th September.  
  
Comment in the Autumn Rollestonian that year declared that if a Chairperson could not be 
found RoDSEC was liable to fold.  
 
This seemed a terrible state of affairs given the hard work put in over many years by John 
Phillips and the Committee. It had been agreed at a meeting held on April 27th that RoDSEC 
should not hold a large event for the foreseeable future. This was mainly due to the complexity 
of the legislation that is required and it was felt that the effort needed in putting events on was 
not rewarded by the turnout. The last large event was the Peace Day which was not well 
attended. Also, the numbers turning up for ‘Carols Round the Tree’ fell year by year. So what is 
the future of RoDSEC? I thought it worth putting my head above the parapet and suggesting a 
slimmed down version of RoDSEC that carried on with the most successful aspects: that of 
putting on entertainment at Rolleston Club. The Live and Local performances were generally a 
sell out; as were the Magic Evening and the Murder Mysteries. We also had a big turnout for the 
Blue John Soul Band. These type of events combined with trips out to Concerts and the Theatre 
for all the people of Rolleston would be a way of keeping RoDSEC alive until such time as we felt 
it was appropriate to have a large event. To this end I offered to be Chairman to get this off the 
ground. At a meeting on 6th October this proposal was put to the full RoDSEC committee and it 
was accepted on a majority vote that we go this route. I asked for volunteers to sit on a small 
committee to kick it off and 7 people said that they would attend. 
  
I  chaired this first meeting in October 2021 and we put in place a programme that included a 
Murder Mystery at Rolleston Club on 27th February and a ’talent evening’ of local bands and 
performers in May. The later event is now called “The Music Box” and will take place on Sunday 
15th May. Also, we thought it worthwhile trying a new venture; that of providing a coach to take 
people to Concerts and Shows. To this end the Derby Concert Orchestra performance in Derby 
Cathedral on Saturday 4th December was targeted. The response was very positive and 32 
people went on the coach to hear a very entertaining programme.  
 
On 27th February The Phoenix Players performed a Murder Mystery at Rolleston Club. We had 
limited ticket sales to 80 and these were snapped up making it a ticket sell-out. Those who were 
there were treated to a first class ‘who donnit’ .  
  
On 8th March 2022 RoDSEC held an AGM where 19 people attended. Councillor Clare Stewart 
Chaired the proceedings. With no other nominations Philip Irwin was re-elected as Chairman. 
Sue Irwin filled the post of Vice-Chairman after giving up her post of Treasurer, which she held 
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for 12 years. We thank Sue for doing this job for so long and welcome Kay Simnett as the new 
Treasurer. The post of Secretary was filled by Kath Pickering, who for some time had been 
minutes secretary. It is pleasing that now we can go forward with all roles filled!  
 
Given all that has happened in the last two years it is some relief that we can start planning 
events with some sort of certainty that they will happen. We are therefore planning more 
entertainment in the Autumn and hopefully bringing Live and Local Acts back to the Rolleston 
Club. 
 
I thank all those who offered their supported to me over the last few months and I know we will 
take RoDSEC forward for the foreseeable future. 
 
Phil Irwin, Chairman RoDSEC.  

 
7.5 Rolleston on Dove Allotment Society 

The allotment site is currently thriving, and all plots are taken. We have 45 plot holders, eight 
associate members and one life member. The 2022 season has seen a larger than normal intake 
of new plot holders. Most are new to allotment gardening. Many have indicated that they are 
looking for space to grow their own produce, that perhaps their home gardens do not provide. 
We continue to hold a variety of social events throughout the year for members and these are 
generally well attended. 
 
Of concern, is our new tenancy agreement with ESBC. Our leases have previously been for five-
year periods. However, the current agreement in place, is for two years to the end of September 
2023. 
 
ESBC have indicated that they are currently reviewing the available land for burials in the Burton 
on Trent area. 
 
Graham Anderson, Allotment Secretary 

 
7.6 Rolleston on Dove Station Heritage Group 

Due to the pandemic, this is the first report to the Parish Council (PC) since April 2019. Following 
the February 2020 working party, members did not attend as a group until June 2021. Once the 
first lockdown ended in August 2020, individual members carried out necessary tidying and 
maintenance. 
 
It is with sadness that we acknowledged the passing of Alan Partington in June 2020. Without 
Alan’s interest, encouragement and active assistance, I feel that the project would not have 
passed the first hurdle. 
 
During the winter lockdown of 2021, we were encouraged to witness so many visitors enjoying 
the early spring blooms, snowdrops and daffodils etc. We continue to receive complementary 
comments from passers-by when we work at the site. 
 
Following an assessment in July 2021 by a judge representing the Royal Horticultural Society 'It's 
Your Neighbourhood Scheme' our project achieved Level 5 – OUTSTANDING. Thank you to our 
dedicated band of hands on helpers without whom this could not have been possible. 
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The assessor noted the latest feature; a ‘bug hotel’, its components, old pallets, garden canes, 
unwanted bricks etc, had been sourced from many village residents. This palatial residence has 
proved a great attraction to younger visitors. 
 

 
Above: Building the Bug Hotel 2021 

 
The assessor made just one criticism – we should clarify on our signage that the site is 
maintained by volunteers. We do actually have one such sign that portrays two of our members 
weeding the wildflower meadow and inviting others to join. 
 
Those two members are Joe and Maureen Martin who in the early days put their hearts and 
souls into our project as they always do, whatever they tackle. Maureen’s love and vast 
knowledge of plants together with Joe’s many practical skills, particularly wood carving, proved 
vital to achieve the goal. In March they relocated to Anglesey and we wish them happy days 
looking out to the sea and the Snowdonia mountains. 
 

 
Above: Maureen and Joe tending the wildflower meadow 
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As a source for education, both transport heritage and the natural world, we maintain ties with 
local schools and organisations such as Scouts, Guides, Brownies and other societies. Recently 
when site visits were not feasible illustrated talks were presented by Zoom. 
 
Apart from developing the flora throughout the seasons, our current railway project is to rebuild 
the signal box foundation and add a graphic showing the original building cutaway to 
demonstrate the lever mechanism that once controlled the points and signals. Another goal is to 
restore the facing wall to the carriage/cattle dock. 
 
The project survives thanks to support from ‘The Friends of Rolleston-on-Dove Station’, who not 
only make regular donations but help in many practical ways. Burton Railway Society adopted 
the station as their charity for the 2019-20 season and the Transport Festival Committee have 
named us as a beneficiary for this year’s event. 
 
Our thanks to PC members for their support in generating a walker’s gateway to our village. 
 
 

The meeting closed at 7.55pm 
 
 
 
Signed ………………………………………………….. 
 
 
Date …………………………………………………….. 
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Rolleston Choral Society Report 2022 
 
2022 was the Choir’s 60th anniversary of formation and we wanted the year to celebrate this. 
 
It started still under the shadow of Covid with rehearsals for the spring concert starting but 
members still arriving in masks and signing Covid certification forms. 
 
The highlight of the spring concert was Faure’s Requiem and it was touch and go whether it would 
go ahead as many of the choir members contracted Covid and were unable to sing. Luckily, our 
Musical Director, Simon Lesley, was able to secure the services of a number of last minute stand -ins 
and the concert was able to go ahead. 
 
We then moved straight to rehearsals for the summer concert – 21st Century Classics – which 
included pieces by Simon himself and which had not been performed previously – RCS does world 
premieres! We were delighted to have one of our founding members in the audience for the 
concert, Freda Hoten, and flowers were presented to both her and June Wedd, another founding 
member, who could not attend. 
 
After the summer break, we started rehearsals for the Christmas concert, where we would be 
collaborating with John of Rolleston Primary School choir for the first time since 2020 -the weekend 
before the first lockdown. For this concert, we sang Alexander L’Estrange’s ‘Wassail!’ with the school 
and a five piece professional band. The church was full to capacity and it brought the community 
together in a joyous celebration of Christmas. 
 
Other highlights of 2022 include the launch of our YouTube Channel, carol singing at Far Fillimore 
Care Home and in the Spread Eagle. We also started to get together for a wide variety of social 
activities this year including skittles, afternoon tea at Dovecliff Hotel and trips to various concerts. 
 
It was pleasing that the membership continued to expand although more voices are always 
welcome. 
 
 
Rolleston Civic Trust – Chairman’s Report for 2022/23 
 
Rolleston Civic Trust has had a busy last 12 months with the Trust being active in numerous activities 
within the village. 
 
In the Spring we once again ran our popular Easter Bunny Treasure Hunt for children and families 
which attracted a lot of interest from people both within the village and beyond. We had numerous 
entries for the prize draw and the event managed to raise over £100 for the Almhouses charity.  
 
The Wild Flower Garden at the top of Knowles Hill provided a splash of welcome colour to the village 
and the area was enlarged slightly to accommodate more flowers. The flowering season was 
regrettably short, despite our best efforts at watering the area, as the long hot dry spell took its toll 
on the flora in the garden. 
Our co-ordination of the ‘Friends of Brook Hollows’ conservation group has continued into its second 
year and with the support of vital funding from the National Heritage Lottery Fund and Transforming 
the Trent Valley, an awful lot has been achieved in this much-loved local woodland. The group meet 
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once a month on a Sunday for a couple of hours, but several volunteers have spent additional hours 
in the Spinney completing various conservation tasks. 
 
An Oak tree was planted in a clearing in the woodland to mark the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee, an 
educational area of log seats was created in the middle of the Spinney which has been used by 
various local schools in trips to Brook Hollows organised by Staffordshire Wildlife Trust. Our trail of 
the ten beautifully carved ‘Rolleston Eagles’ was installed at various points and our bird hide was 
eventually installed on the arm of the lake near The Lawns. An Eagle Totem sign has been created by 
our excellent wood carver and this will be installed in the next month or so. 
 
The area around the lower lake and the waterfall has been cleared and opened up with numerous 
old or self-set trees removed. This work was completed by ESBC and paid for by a local private 
donor. This area is to be grass seeded and is now much more accessible for visitors and will continue 
to develop as a few specimen English trees will be planted in the months to come. 
 
Some work was done by Burton Conservation Volunteers, led by Lawrence Oates, to improve the 
paths in the woodland in two particular areas where mud and drainage was a constant problem. This 
work was paid for by TTTV and the group will be returning in April 2023 to do some Snowberry 
removal, building on the work already started by the Friends group. 
 
The TTTV project will be coming to an end at the end of 2023, start of 2024. Thankfully it appears 
that funding has been found for some de-silting of the lake. A contractor has been appointed and 
the silt should be captured and placed upon the local farmer’s field. It is unclear how much de-silting 
will occur, but we are hopeful that it will provide the opportunity for the lake to be re-stocked with 
fish at some point in the future. 
 
It is hoped that the Friends group will continue as an arm of your Civic Trust after the TTTV project 
ends. We have a group of up to 20 keen and enthusiastic volunteers who are to be commended for 
their commitment and dedication. Future plans include the installation of a reed bed at the far end 
of the Spinney to create a new habitat for wildlife and to assist in the capture of silt coming down 
the Alderbrook. We are also looking to increase the number of spring flowering bulbs in the 
woodland and we already have a donation of 1000 Bluebells which we will be planting in Spring 
2024. The group will doubtless seek funding from other sources in the long term and will continue to 
look to care for and improve the woodland for the benefit of all local residents. 
 
In May we once again organised a Plant Fair for the benefit of St Mary’s Church. This was a huge 
success and we were delighted to raise over £650, a record amount. 
 
Around this time, we were delighted to award our 2021 Civic Trust Award to The Rolleston Club for 
their building extension at their Bowls Club and for their continued support at the heart of the 
village. Retiring Secretary John Brandon accepted the award. This plaque now sits alongside the Civic 
Trust Award given to the Club back in 1989. This was the first award we ever gave out. 
Our monthly litter picking group continues to meet once a month on a Saturday morning. The 
turnout of volunteers is sadly very low although those who do turn up always collect numerous bags 
of rubbish each month. It should be recognised though that there are several individuals within the 
village who take it upon themselves to pick up litter in their own time and we are very grateful for 
their continued support in helping to keep the village relatively free of litter. 
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The Civic Trust continues to welcome new residents to the village and tries to encourage them to 
support the work we do and to get involved with village life. We post our ‘Welcome Packs’ through 
the doors of all new residents. The packs contain details about village life, a copy of the latest 
Rollestonian, the village directory and the Parish Council produced walk leaflet.  
 
The Trust continues its programme of monthly talks at the Cricket Club on the third Wednesday of 
every month. Our highlights for 2022 included talks about Staffordshire Evacuees, Recycling and 
Reusing from Waste Savvy Staffs, the story of clean water by David Moore, the history of our own 
Jubilee Orchard by Mike Robson, the Burton & Ashby Light Railway and a talk by Paul Taylor on the 
Rolleston Remembers project – visiting the graves of the brave men of Rolleston who fell during the 
Great War. 
 
The Civic Trust continues to take an active role in Planning matters within the village and we take our 
role very seriously as we continue to keep to one of core aims which is to promote high standards of 
planning and secure the preservation and conservation of Rolleston on Dove.  
 
The Rollestonian magazine continues to flourish under the editorship of Glyn Fitchett-Watkin. We 
have made a conscious effort to update the look of the quarterly publication, moving it from green 
to white paper and trying to introduce more photographs and short articles rather than lengthy 
blocks of text which are unlikely to be read. 
 
The Civic Trust now has a website which contains a wealth of information on all our activities and 
has a digital copy of the Rollestonian which can be downloaded in a few minutes. 
 
A new addition to our programme was the introduction of a ‘Quiz Nite’ at the Rolleston Club. This 
was very well attended by over 50 people and we will definitely be building this into our programme 
once again for 2023. 
 
In November we organised our second Wine Tasting Evening at the Rolleston Club. This proved to be 
a sell out with over 90 people attending and enjoying the six wines put in front of them. We learned 
from the experience of last year and gave attendees a multiple-choice answer booklet which at least 
gave them a chance of guessing correctly what wine they were trying. The event raised 
approximately £500 and the Civic Trust committee is now looking at possible ways of re-investing 
this profit back into the village. 
 
In December, we once again took on the task of erecting the village Christmas Tree. This was only 
possible with the help of several important individuals like John Phillips, Toby Dickens and Paul 
Williamson. Our thanks go to them and everyone else who turned up to put up the tree and to take 
it down in January. 
 
In January 2023, we were deeply saddened to hear of the passing of our President Tom Martin. 
Tom’s contribution to the life of the Civic Trust and the village as a whole cannot be understated. His 
list of achievements is both impressive and lengthy and include helping run the Almshouses charity, 
the Allotment Society, fundraising for St Marys Church, the Advent festival, the Christmas Tree 
festival, raising funds for the lighting for the church, having the idea of putting the Christmas Tree 
outside the Almshouses, Carols round the Christmas Tree, the village Gala, the Transport Festival, 
the establishment of RoDSEC at the turn of the century, the annual plant fair, editing the 
Rollestonian magazine, running Garden Sunday as well as being an active member of the Civic Trust 
and being involved in the work done to improve Brook Hollows. To say Tom will be missed is a 
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massive understatement and everyone in the village owes him a debt of gratitude for his years of 
selfless service towards Rolleston and its residents.  
 
Tim Salmon 
Chairperson, Rolleston Civic Trust 
 
 
The Annual Report of Rolleston on Dove WI for 2022-23 
Charity no. 509516 
 
This year has had a feeling of normality about it and we have been able to hold our meetings in 
person. We have enjoyed each other’s company on many social occasions. Risk assessments were 
made and sensible precautions were taken.  
 
The Annual Meeting was held in March. Eight of the committee offered to stand again. Joy Killick 
stood down and Peggy Jacks volunteered her services. Nine members were voted on to the 
Committee and Sue Fraser was re-elected as President. The following took office: H. Barnett, A. 
Cook, S. Foord, S. Fraser, L. Harding, M. Jacks,  D. Johns, E. Murphy, J. Phillips 
 
President  S. Fraser     Vice –President E. Murphy 
Treasurer D. Johns     Secretary J. Phillips 
MCS Rep S. Fraser     Outings Secretary H. Barnett 
Assistant Treasurer L. Harding    Assistant Secretary S. Foord 
Programme Planning H. Barnett, assisted by A. Cook Welfare Officer E. Murphy 
Catering Officer E. Murphy, assisted by  M. Jacks Speaker’s Hostess M. Jacks 
Competition A. Cook     New Members hostess L. Thompson 
Newsletter Distribution M. Whyte   Flower Rota M. Mawer 
Press Correspondent J. Phillips    Sales Table A. Styne 
Raffle L. Craske  J. Sharratt    Archives J. Phillips 
 
Our membership stands at 46 full members and 7 dual making 53 in total. Understandably, a few 
people have left due to illness. Sadly we lost two former long standing members of our WI this year. 
Barbara Michael, the “Scrabble Queen”, died in October 2022 and Mary Jobson in February 2023.  
 
Joan Price has been a WI member for fifty years and has been a valued committee member and 
awesome quizzer. Helen Newman, our SFWI Chairman, presented Joan with a badge and certificate 
at our meeting in May. Rolleston WI has been here since 1935 and we have carried on several 
traditions which have been passed down through the years. There are several competitions. The 
Amy Everett Bowl for monthly competitions was not awarded due to an interrupted year and zoom 
meetings. The Barbara Reynolds Plate for knitting was won by Karen Wenn. Several Trauma Teddies 
were donated and will be sent on to a charity. In May we held the Burston Bowl Competition for 
cooking. Val Farmer was the winner with her chocolate chip cookies. Joy Killick entered the Huxley 
Cup, a national competition, on our behalf and featured a lovely entry about the Brook Hollows 
Spinney Project. Joy also co-ordinated our entries for the County Show and Peggy and Annette 
delivered them. Joy was awarded a splendid third prize in the foliage class. 
 
Our move to the Rolleston Scouts HQ has made a big difference to our planning. We do not have to 
avoid school holidays and we can meet in the afternoons at times. Helen Barnett has been a great 
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help in booking the room for us. This year we have had eleven main meetings. Our speakers have 
been both enjoyable and informative. Anne Ryan spoke about her hedgehog charity in March and 
brought along sample hedgehog boxes. We have learnt about the Derbyshire Mountain Rescue 
Service, the Trent Valley Project, the town of Belper and characters of Derbyshire. We have had an 
insight into the life of a national netball player and a psychiatric nurse. We learned about the history 
of glass and tea and had fun with Rhona Pownall and her Christmas Crackers. The June meeting was 
a street party to celebrate Queen Elizabeth’s Platinum Jubilee with sandwiches, cake and bunting. 
Sadly it was not long before we mourned her passing and marked it in October. We still sing the 
National Anthem at the close of each meeting but it is now “God save the King”. We have been lucky 
to have Liz’s daughter Olivia and Ann’s daughter Lesley as our special guest speakers.  
 
Some of our members do not want to come to evening meetings in the winter and Friday afternoon 
get togethers were offered at various times during the year. Joy Killick and Sally Foord hosted craft 
sessions for the County Show and the Advent Christmas Tree Festival. We enjoyed strawberries and 
cream in July and fish and chips in October. The Committee met eleven times this year to plan and 
do essential administration and a programme planning meeting was held in October. Our President 
has sent out her monthly newsletter both online and printed and passed on vital information from 
the National and County Federations. Diane has taken over as treasurer, assisted by Lesley, and is 
managing our finances and using online banking. Many members prefer to pay this way. Rolleston 
WI has always been a part of the community and in March we hosted a Speaker Lunch and tickets 
were on sale to the public. The food was delicious and Jen Stone was our guest speaker with her talk 
entitled “But I can’t Tap Dance”. Throughout the year cakes have been baked and we have 
volunteered to help at village events like the Scouts Carnival, Transport Day, the Civic Trust Plant 
Sale, Gardens Sunday, Sarcoma’s Great British Picnic, the Art Exhibition and the Advent Festival. Our 
Christmas Fair was well attended and we made money to pay for our expenses. A coffee morning 
was held in January with help from the scouts. They are sending a group out to an international 
camp in Switzerland and the profits were donated to them. The Committee work hard to provide 
interesting outings throughout the year. We have been to The Secret Diner, Marsh Farm, the Willow 
Tree, the Mulberry Restaurant and an NGS Garden in Stretton. The Christmas meal at the Boars 
Head was very popular and made a lovely start to Christmas. On one of the hottest days of the year 
we travelled by coach to Melton Mowbray, visiting the market and then on to Farmer Barnes farm. 
We had a bumpy tractor and trailer ride and watched the cows being milked and sampled the 
famous stilton cheese. The weekend away to Coventry, city of culture, was very enjoyable and many 
of us visited the cathedral and various museums. We keep up to date with the wider WI movement. 
We have supported the WI carol service in Stafford. Members of the committee have attended 
meetings on Resolutions, Officer Workshops and the Annual Council Meeting. Verity is an SFWI 
trustee and vice chairman and keeps us up to date with future events which we try to support. Her 
team organised Homes and Gardens Day in April. Helen is the Group Co-ordinator and supports the 
Forest and Vale Group Meetings. Many of us went to Hanbury and Draycott WI in October. Lorna 
Thompson and Sally Foord made excellent windmills for the competition. Congratulations go to Sally 
whose recycled working model won first prize for Rolleston WI. Some of our committee helped out 
with the federation lunch in Cannock, the County Show preview evening and “It’s Christmas!” We 
entered a team for the County Quiz and Ann, Diane, Liz and Sue were triumphant in winning the 
Knighton Shield once again. We voted on the proposed Resolutions, bought raffle tickets and sent 
reports to the Rollestonian, St Mary’s church magazine and the SFWI. Our Committee has worked 
hard this year to provide interesting meetings and tempting outings. Sue Fraser has been an 
excellent President for three years and will be standing down at the Annual Meeting. We would like 
to thank Sue for her hard work over her term of office. We would also like to thank our members for 
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their support and loyalty. On behalf of the committee I would like to present this report to the 
Annual meeting of Rolleston WI and hope for a happy and successful year ahead. 
 
 
Rolleston on Dove Station Heritage Group 
 
Report to Rolleston Parish Council 2022/23 
 
The station site has been maintained in good order throughout the year by group members, both 
horticultural and heritage aspects. Appreciation for the groups’ efforts has been frequently 
registered by members of the public. 
 
In July 2022 Parish Councillors attended the site to discuss issues with group representatives: signal 
box feature, control of trees/saplings and the condition of the carriage/cattle dock facing wall. 
 
The group has received donations from The Transport Festival Committee (proceeds from the 2022 
event), Burton Railway Society and Friends on RSHG. Income has also been sourced from illustrated 
talks presented to various local associations. 
 

Signal box feature: 
During the summer and autumn the foundation to the building was re-built, an 
interpretation panel installed and the area surfaced with ballast. 
 
Also two new direction signs were installed. 
 
Carriage/cattle dock facing wall: 
Due to donations received, RSHG has been able to pledge £1,000.00 towards the re-building 
of this wall in a manner sympathetic to the original. A structural engineer has visited the site. 
Enquiries have been made to ESBC and the County Councillor regarding application for 
grants. 
 
Tree work: 
During February a tree surgeon carried-out work at the station site as well as the Jinny 
Nature Trail. The group took advantage of chippings that have been used to replenish the 
station paths. 

 
We maintain an association with local schools (particularly William Shrewsbury Primary at Stretton) 
as well as Scouts, who have been willing to lend a hand, Guides and Brownies. 
 
With an increase each spring of flora, including snowdrops, daffodils and bluebells, a small but 
dedicated group of volunteers are responsible for the excellent condition of what was once a 
wilderness. Our sincere thanks are extended to them. 
 
Clive and Rosemary Baker 
11.03.2023 
 


